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Chairman Wright called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.

1.
INTRODUCTION  OF GUESTS
Chairman Wright introduced and welcomed new board members Geoffrey Longstaff and Brindley Pieters, as well as Deputy Mayor Thomas Greene and Commissioner Gary Brender, City of Lake Mary.

Deputy Mayor Greene advised he was airport liaison for the City of Lake Mary and would report at each meeting.

2.
SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS
Chairman Wright advised a special presentation had been planned for out-going board members, A. K. Shoemaker, Jr. and William Bush, Jr.  However, neither of the out-going board members were in attendance.

Chairman Wright directed the Executive Director to deliver the presentations personally to Mr. Shoemaker and Mr. Bush and express appreciation for their years of service to the Airport and the City.

Chairman Wright advised he was sorry the out-going board members were not in attendance to receive the presentations and the acknowledgment of their service.

3.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Approval was requested for the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, September 14, 1999.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on Tuesday, September 14, 1999.

Motion passed unanimously.

4.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Consideration of Joint Participation Agreement Project Identification 

Number 405207 1 94 01 with the State of Florida Department of Transportation for Construction of Southeast General Aviation Access Road, Phase I


B.
Consideration of Ground Lease Number 99-31 for hangar and related 

facilities and Lease Number 99-32 with C. E. Avionics, Inc., for hangar and office facilities

C.
Consideration of award of bid for construction of C. E. Avionics hangar and 

office space to BETNR Construction Corporation, Inc.


D.
Consideration of award of bid for construction of general aviation ramp

rehabilitation to NS Marine and Industrial

E.
Consideration of acceptance of FAA Grant Agreement for Taxiway B, C, and 

K Rehabilitation

F.
Consideration of acceptance of FAA Grant Agreement for General Aviation 

Ramp Rehabilitation

G.
Consideration of award of bid for purchase of Airfield Regenerative Sweeper

H.
Consideration of Audit Letter of Engagement with Hartsock and Hartsock

Executive Director White advised Items B and C were again removed from the agenda due to a delay in lease negotiations.  The contract for construction could not be awarded until funds from the tenant were in hand.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve Items A, D, E, F, G, and H of the Consent Agenda.

Discussion regarding Item D (award of contract for construction of general aviation ramp

rehabilitation to NS Marine and Industrial) as to why there was only one bid received and as to the probability of change orders.

Executive Director White advised that the size and dollar amount of the job did not attract any of the normal contractors.  Qualifications of NS Marine and Industrial had been verified and the firm is 100% DBE.

Counsel advised that the project was being funded by a grant and  asked if the FDOT and FAA concurred with the award.

Executive Director White advised FDOT and FAA concurred.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding when the funding was anticipated.

Motion passed unanimously.

5.
DISCUSSION AGENDA
A.
Consideration of award of bid for Taxiways B, C, and K Pavement 

Rehabilitation to Ranger Construction Industries, Inc.

Four bids were received and opened for Taxiways B, C, and K Pavement Rehabilitation on September 22, 1999.  Following receipt of bids, HNTB tabulated and analyzed the bids as compared to the Engineer’s Estimate.  The Engineer’s Estimate for the Base Bid is $1,564,000, the Additive Alternate is $1,017,000 resulting in a Base Bid plus Additive Alternate total of $2,581,000.  The lowest responsive bid was received from Ranger Construction Industries, Inc., with a total base bid of $1,281,202.50, the total Additive Alternate total of Additive Alternate #1 was $807,147 resulting in a Base Bid plus Additive Alternate total of $2,088,349.50.  

After review of the bids, it was recommended that the Taxiways B, C, and K Pavement Rehabilitation contract be awarded to Ranger Construction Industries, Inc., for the amounts indicated above, pending receipt of available funding from FAA and FDOT.

Discussion ensued regarding the opportunity for change orders and when the Authority would receive the funding.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Herbenar, to award  the bid for Rehabilitation of Taxiways B, C, and K Pavement to Ranger Construction Industries, Inc., as recommended.

Motion passed unanimously.


B.
Consideration of  Prequalified Joint Participation Agreement with the State 

of Florida Department of Transportation Project Identification Number 405209 1 94 1 for additional funding in the amount of $6.5 million for Terminal Expansion Project

Executive Director White advised the Authority had received a 50/50 matching grant from FDOT in the amount of $6,500,000 for the Terminal Expansion Project.  Total eligible project expense is $13 million.  This grant completes the final amount needed for the funding of the full terminal project.  The match for the grant money would be comprised of part of the TBI $7.5 million contribution.  This is a prequalified grant, which means that costs may be incurred upon execution of the grant, but the State funding would be released over a five fiscal year  period.  The amount of State money available in each year is as follows:

  FDOT Year

Available July 1

Amount
1999



$   561,209

2000



$1,458,000

2001



$   980,000

2002



$2,128,114

2003



  1,372,677
Total



$6,500,000

In order to provide immediate funds to enable the Authority to award the full project with the base bid and all alternates, an RFP had been prepared for a grant anticipation loan to be awarded at the November board meeting.  The amount borrowed would be up to $5,940,000 but could be as little as $4,480,791 depending on the timing of the construction draws.
Discussion by the Executive Director regarding the loan and a monthly report to be produced once the project got going.

Acceptance of the grant agreement was recommended.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding tax free status of the loan, and if interest expense had been or would be factored.

Discussion continued regarding the TBI contribution of $7.5 million, part of which would be used to match the FDOT grant.

Counsel advised the Authority would be borrowing  that portion of the State’s share for years 2, 3, 4 and 5.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar as to assurances from local banks for the loan.

Executive Director White advised a RFP would be advertised.

Board Member Longstaff advised most banks would be happy to make a loan of this kind.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding capital improvement priorities, Terminal Improvement Project, and whether the agreement negated the $7.5 million being discussed.

Executive Director White advised that was a discussion the Board and the Mayor needed to have.  

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Mayor Dale advising that TBI would be putting up the money anyway.  We will spend this money on this project anyway and we might as well use the money for matching grant money eliminating the need to go to the legislature for funding on the terminal project.  We could then go to the legislature for the next priority, which in his mind was land acquisition for the runway.   

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding the fact that it may end up being a wash as far as interest.

Discussion regarding pursuing more grant funding.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Miller, to accept the grant as recommended.

Motion passed unanimously.

6.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director White reported on the following:


1.
$70,000,000 in High Speed Rail Funding

Notice had been received from FDOT that the Governor had announced a program called “Fast Track Economic Growth Transportation Initiative” inviting the Airport and others to submit applications for transportation and aviation projects no later than November 1, 1999, to FDOT in Tallahassee.  This would be for  specific projects each year for five years and there is a limit of $25 million per project as a cap that should not be exceeded.  They have a rating and selection criteria which they will be using along with a selection team to review projects within ninety days after submittal so that you will have an answer regarding whether or not you will get the funding.


2.
Land acquisition for runway extensions


3.
The Authority’s wish list of Capital Improvement Projects:




Terminal Expansion




$ 7.5 million




Land Acquisition for Runway Extensions

$ 7.0 million




Runway and Parallel Taxiway Extensions

$20.0 million




Northside Infrastructure Development


$10.0 million




Southeast Infrastructure Development


$ 5.0 million




International Terminal Facility Expansion

$12.0 million

Executive Director White advised he needed a sense of the Board’s priority placement of projects.

Discussion ensued as to priorities, which projects would bring in the most economic development, and which one would bring back more dollars to the airport quicker.

Executive Director White advised that would be the Northside Infrastructure Development and Southeast Infrastructure Development.

Chairman Wright left the meeting.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding utilities.

Mayor Dale advised the City would provide water and sewer along the right of way.  Beyond that the Airport would fund on-airport utilities.

Chairman Wright returned to the meeting.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Robertson to rank the Capital Improvement Projects as follows:



Northside Infrastructure Development



Land Acquisition for Runway Extensions



Southeast Infrastructure Development



Runway and Parallel Taxiway Extensions

Discussion continued.

Board Member Glenn left the meeting.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding his recent trip to Ireland.

Board Member Glenn returned to the meeting.

Discussion by Board Member Miller regarding concern about legislative priorities and the Master Plan.  All of the projects were needed and should be listed but not numbered.

Chairman Wright advised the Master Plan is a tool to guide the Authority.  The list being discussed is the Authority’s wish list for lobbying purposes.  The list is not a singling out projects.  The appeal that our lobbyist makes is centered around the prioritized list that we present.  High in the selection committee’s selection process would have to be funding for projects that emphasize economic development and funding that would be matched by some other source of revenue.  Whatever else we do at the Airport still depends on the viability of the Airport being an airport.

Board Member Glenn suggested listing the projects with bullets instead of numbers

· Northside Infrastructure Development 


· Land Acquisition for Runway Extensions


· Southeast Infrastructure Development


· Runway and Parallel Taxiway Extensions


Discussion continued as to established criteria for selection and the timing of when a project can be built and opened so that benefits can begin accruing quicker.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar citing a recent example of not being able to serve a potential new industry, Celeste.  If we had been ready to go with some Northside space developed when Celeste came to us, they could have come in and helped the Airport along.  It would have also helped Celeste because they now have a facility that is off-airport and do not have the capability to provide the same services as if they were on-airport.  

Motion amended by Board Member Glenn and accepted by seconder, Board Member Robertson, to prioritize the projects in the following order:  

· Land Acquisition for Runway Extensions

$ 7.0 million

· Northside Infrastructure Development

$10.0 million

· Southeast Infrastructure Development

$ 5.0 million

· 
Runway and Parallel Taxiway Extensions.
$20.0 million

Motion passed unanimously.


4.
Status of Terminal Expansion Project

Executive Director White advised we are at 100% design stage and bids could be advertised the middle of October for the steel package.  Pre-qualification of contractors was complete and the contract could be awarded as soon as mid-November, assuming the management agreement with TBI is executed and the entire financing package is in place at that time.  A special meeting would need to be called for the end of November.  With the JPA from FDOT for $6.5 million, the entire project funding was now in place.  Boarding bridges had been purchased from Colorado Springs Airport.  Bids would go out to hire a contractor for relocation and installation of those bridges to Sanford.  In order to meet the schedule of having Gate B-1 open by the beginning of summer 2000, steel needed to be ordered by November.  Otherwise we will not be able to get the steel and meet our deadline.  The steel has been bid separately for pre-purchase.  A special meeting might be necessary for later in October to award the steel contract.


5.
Consultant Selection Process

Executive Director White advised interviews were scheduled for the week of October 11, 1999, for engineering selection.  Twelve teams had submitted proposals and all had been reviewed.  Of the twelve firms submitting proposals, a short list to three had been completed.  The firms making the short list are  Post Buckley Shuh and Jernigan, Reynolds Smith and Hills and the LPA Group.

Executive Director White advised a public meeting for the purpose of hearing presentations by  the three engineering firms would be scheduled for  October 13, 1999.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell to add the engineering firm of Parsons-Brinkerhoff to the short list based on the fact that we do a lot of business with Bowyer & Singleton.

Counsel advised adding a firm to the short list would not be appropriate at this time.  A procedure had been established for this process and was approved by the FDOT and the FAA.

Discussion continued as to procedure.

Counsel advised the procedure adopted was that presentations would be made to the Engineering Selection Committee, not to the Board of Directors.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson.

Chairman Wright asked if it would be illegal or violate any rules to add Parsons-Brinkerhoff.

Counsel advised it would be all right if we stick to the rules already established, i.e., the established point system.  

Board Member Glenn advised she was not comfortable with adding a firm to the short list.  A process was set and we have a selection team.   She may or may not agree with the three teams short listed, but it is for general consultant.  They are to be our representatives.  Bowyer Singleton is a group we have hired to do specific jobs on the Airport.  She would prefer that the three firms on the short list present to the Board.   However, the process that was selected was that the teams present to the committee.  The Board could accept the committee’s recommendation or deny it.  If the Board denied the recommendation, the process would start all over again.  She did not want any cloudiness to the procedure and selection.  

Executive Director White advised the committee could have the teams come to the Board also after meeting with the committee.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Miller advised he supported Board Member Glenn and wanted to keep the process undiluted, independent and clean as possible, trusting the committee to do its job.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding a personality conflict between staff and a consultant.  

Chairman Wright advised he was involved with the selection committee and the ranking did not center or involve any personality problem.

Executive Director White advised there was no discussion of personalities.

Motion withdrawn.

Board Member Robertson advised he did not understand the process.

Chairman Wright advised the Board should understand the process.

Counsel advised for the record the process is to adopt a set of standards that were approved by the FAA and the FDOT that would be factors that would be looked at when we decide whom to pick  as our general consultant.  We put out an  advertisement across the nation in all the required periodicals and published it locally.  We had twelve responses, many of them national firms.  Then they submitted their proposals indicating their qualifications and experience.  Those documents were reviewed by the committee.  Based upon that review, the committee met and went through each proponent and their team item by item going through every factor (six major categories with sub-categories).  Each category had a potential score that could be attributed to that particular consultant and at the end of the conversation when everyone had an opportunity to speak about the qualifications, experience, etc., of each proponent, a silent vote was taken on paper and those votes were then submitted to the Director of Engineering, who was running the meeting.  At the end of the meeting when all proponents had been considered and voted on, the bids were tabulated and based upon the total number of points, the committee ranked the three top proposers within approximately 1,000 points of each other.  As they got down to the fourth and fifth, they were fairly far away.  The first meeting involved 66.66% of the points that could be awarded for this step of the process.  Oral presentations will account for 33.33%.  Therefore, anyone in fourth place or lower had a mathematical impossibility of attaining the top spot or even the top three spots.  A decision was made, because there was a 500 point spread between third and fourth place and only 3000 points left, that it would be very unlikely, given the strength of the top three teams, that any group would overtake the top three.

Chairman Wright advised the federal and state contributions to this process are hinged on the credibility of the process.  There are attorneys in this state who make a living challenging these processes.  You always have to keep in mind that someone will challenge the process.  You make one variation from what you have said you are going to do and you have an attorney all over you.

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Board Member Robertson as to who chose the selection committee.   The committee was chosen by Chairman Wright.

Executive Director White advised the presentation and interview process would be a publicly advertised meeting, open to anyone, on October 13, 1999, at 2:00 p.m.

Counsel advised historically there was a long standing policy that the Chairman has the power to form such a committee.


6.
PanAm

Executive Director White advised PanAm Flight 1 would have its inaugural flight on Thursday, October 7, 1999, at 11:10 a.m.  There would be a celebration in the domestic terminal lounge and a luncheon for invited dignitaries in the Authority’s board room.


7.
JettAire/Millionaire

Executive Director White advised rumors had been going around and he had received another inquiry regarding an outright purchase of JettAire/Millionaire.  A letter had been received from  American Airport Corporation in California requesting a thirty day extension on the option 

property to the east and Right of First Refusal for property on the west side of the JettAire leasehold.  

JettAire’s Right of First Refusal and Option to Lease adjacent properties expired on October 5, 1999.

Counsel had responded to the letter from American Airport Corporation advising that their request would require consent of the Board of Directors of the Authority, and Counsel would present the request to the Board of Directors on October 5, 1999.  Counsel had further advised American Airport Corporation that he would advise the Board of Directors not to consent to the request.  The gentleman representing American Airport Corporation was advised that he was welcome to attend the Authority’s meeting on October 5, 1999.

The board concurred that no extension be granted.


8.
Departure of Susan Flowers

Executive Director White advised Susan Flowers had submitted her resignation effective October 8, 1999.


9.
Project Status and Update regarding Part 150 Noise Study and Noise Contours to be 



re-done and finalized.


10.
ILS

Chairman Wright explained the ILS Project for the benefit of new board members.

Discussion ensued.

Board Member Howell left the meeting.

Mayor Dale left the meeting

Counsel briefed the  Board advising there were three key components to the ILS problem.  One is an FAA preference for us to change out the glideslope system which would involve some money, and is definitely a change in the scope of the project.  The contractor obviously would take the position that he is entitled to some general conditions or overhead.  Then there is another set of problems where there was an issue about whether or not there were design deficiencies or whether they were preference items.  Counsel was comfortable that the Airport Authority was on good footing with those items because he believed the FAA had agreed to pay for preference items, but not design deficiencies.  The third area involved overhead for Hypower.

There is a wide gap between what Hypower asked for and what the independent cost estimator and the Authority’s consultants indicate is a fair cost for those items.  We are going to hash that out by asking Hypower to demonstrate why their costs are so high and everyone else is low.  The preference items that we consider design deficiencies, we have asked the FAA to help us close the gap a bit by providing some funding back to the glideslope issue for general conditions, overhead delay, etc.  The FAA let us go down the path and did not want to see any part of the system until 90%.  That is customary and everyone knew it, including the contractor.  We can prove that the FAA never sees a non-federal project until 90%.  Much of the argument by the general contractor is based on them saying that we should have told them at 50% that there would be all these changes.  If the FAA is not going to look at it until 90%, we cannot assume what they are going to request.

Board Member Howell returned.

Chairman Wright advised he wanted the Board to pay close attention to this project because there is an urgency to get this project done.  If the time comes when the Executive Director and Counsel get to a point where they need support from the Board to suggest litigation, it needs to come back to the Board.  He did not want to see the Authority pay a significant amount of money because of egregious management problems on this project.  The Authority should not have to pay.

Counsel advised the status is that we have put the contractor in default.  During the 10 day cure period where they and/or their surety can come in and straighten out the problem, a meeting was conducted  resulting in holding the 10 day cure period.  Another meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, October 12, 1999.  He had not and would not commit the Airport to pay anything.

Chairman Wright asked Counsel to express the concern of the Chairman and the Board at the meeting on October 12, 1999.  If they waited this long, we probably should have sued them a year ago.

Mayor Dale returned.

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding Item J on the Executive Director’s Executive Summary for Domestic Terminal Management negotiations.  It would seem that the $2 million worth of steel would negate negotiations for the Domestic Terminal Management Agreement.

Discussion ensued.

Executive Director White advised he would not proceed with purchase of the steel without a signed Domestic Terminal Management Agreement with TBI.

7.
COUNSEL’S REPORT


1.
Request by Edward McMillan for the Board to consent to a leasehold mortgage given by SunJet on the fuel farm.  Mr. McMillan provided a guarantee of $1.5 million to the Airport Authority to assure that the SunJet Project was built.  That project has been completed.  The Airport Authority agreed to give Mr. McMillan a consent to getting a leasehold mortgage on those improvements.  After the fact, without regard for the fuel farm, there was a request made by Mr. McMillan’s lawyer to ask the board to consent to a leasehold mortgage on the improvements at the fuel farm.  The improvements are planning, permitting, concrete and fencing, and the majority of the project which is tanks leased from British Petroleum.  There is not a lot of value but there is some.  Counsel had advised that he would bring it to the Board.  He had hoped Mr. McMillan’s lawyer would be in attendance to give a presentation to the Board.  Counsel had indicated to the lawyer that was not the deal the Authority had understood and Counsel was not comfortable recommending it to the Board.  Without anyone being here to brief the Board, Counsel advised postponing the request until the next board meeting. 

The Board agreed to roll the item over to the next meeting.


2.
JettAire


3.
Smith/Hodge Condemnation Case representing a 1994 condemnation allowing for 

construction of the Airport Entrance Road.

Approval had been requested for payment of $72,500 in full and final settlement of all expert fees and costs, attorney and paralegal fees, payable as follows:  $50,000 on or before November 15, 1999, and $22,500 on or before December 15, 1999.  The item would be on the Authority’s November agenda with a request for approval.

The Board agreed to roll the item over to the next meeting.

8.
LIAISON REPORTS
Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding a signed contract on a 23 acre site at Marquette and Beardall for construction of the City’s sewer plant.  He further advised that an option for one year had been attained on a 227 acre grove, Cameron City Groves Partnership, and would be closing soon.  He further advised we are in partnership with TBI on the purchase of property with the City.

Discussion regarding extension of runways.

Discussion regarding the alignment of the new road to be constructed by the County which would go around the Airport and through the property discussed above.

Discussion regarding the DRI and off airport issues.

Bowyer & Singleton were requested to do some investigation regarding timing and cost and report back to the Board promptly.

Discussion regarding SANAC and noise reports.

Deputy Mayor Thom Greene advised he did appreciate the Airport’s efforts toward installation of the ILS.  They were disappointed that it had not moved along as expected.

Mayor Dale welcomed Mr. Greene as Liaison to the meeting and welcomed Brindley Pieters and Geoffrey Longstaff as new members of the Board.

 The Authority’s next regular board meeting will be November 2, 1999.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:25 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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